# City of St. Helens

Consent Agenda for Approval

# CITY COUNCIL MINUTES

Presented for approval on this 2<sup>nd</sup> day of September, 2020 are the following Council minutes:

# 2020

- Executive Session Summary dated July 29, 2020
- Work Session and Regular Session Minutes dated August 19, 2020

# After Approval of Council Minutes: □ Scan as PDF Searchable □ Make one double-sided, hole-punched copy and send to Library Reference □ Minutes related to hearings and deliberations get copied to working file □ Save PDF in Minutes folder □ Update signature block on Word document in Granicus & Publish □ Copy Word document into Council minutes folder on Administration drive □ Update file name & signature block of Word ES document & copy in Admin drive □ Email minutes link to distribution list □ Add minutes to ORMS □ Add packet and exhibits to ORMS □ File original in Vault □ Update minutes spreadsheet

# City of St. Helens CITY COUNCIL

# **Executive Session Summary**

July 29, 2020

This meeting was held electronically via Zoom.

**Members Present:** Rick Scholl, Mayor

Doug Morten, Council President

Keith Locke, Councilor

Ginny Carlson, Councilor (arrived to the meeting at 4:38 p.m.)

Stephen R. Topaz, Councilor

**Staff Present:** John Walsh, City Administrator

Matt Brown, Assistant City Administrator

Kathy Payne, City Recorder

Tim Ramis, City Attorney with Jordan Ramis PC

Others: None

**♦** 

At 4:30 p.m., Mayor Scholl opened the Executive Session pursuant to the ORS numbers listed below and then gave Council roll call.

- Consider Employment of a Public Officer/Employee, under ORS 192.660(2)(a)
  - o Continue deliberations for the Public Works Director position

The Executive Session was adjourned at 5:23 p.m.

	•	
ATTEST:		
Kathy Payne, City Recorder	Rick Scholl, Mayor	



# **COUNCIL WORK SESSION**

Wednesday, August 19, 2020

# **DRAFT MINUTES**

This meeting was held electronically via Zoom.

# 1:03 PM - CALL WORK SESSION TO ORDER

# **MEMBERS PRESENT**

Mayor Rick Scholl
Council President Doug Morten
Councilor Keith Locke
Councilor Ginny Carlson (arrived at 1:05 p.m.)
Councilor Stephen R. Topaz

## **STAFF PRESENT**

John Walsh, City Administrator
Matt Brown, Assistant City Administrator
Kathy Payne, City Recorder
Lisa Scholl, Deputy City Recorder
Sue Nelson, Interim Public Works Director
Sharon Darroux, Engineering Project Manager I
Rachael Barry, Government Affairs & Project Support

Crystal King, Communications Officer Mike DeRoia, Building Official Jenny Dimsho, Associate Planner Jacob Graichen, City Planner Margaret Jeffries, Library Director Shanna Duggan, Recreation Manager Matthew Kahl, City Attorney

## **OTHERS**

Sue Mueller Hailey Iverson Paul Vogel Stuart Peterson Dana Lathrope Sheri Cash Dan Rocha Susana Hensley

# **VISITOR COMMENTS** - *Limited to five (5) minutes per speaker*

♦ <u>Sue Mueller</u>. She expressed her concerns about the safety of our city and citizens during the Spirit of Halloweentown events. She suggests cancelling the events. She questions the process by which the decision was made to continue these events. The city is currently in a state of emergency due to COVID-19. Fun times are needed, but this event should be cancelled this year. As a Lions Club member, she has enjoyed participating but this is a bad year to do it.

# **DISCUSSION TOPICS** - The Council will take a 10-minute break around 3:00 PM.

# 1. Employee Length of Service Award

One employee has reached a milestone in his employment with the City of St. Helens. The following individual will receive a five-year certificate and pin.

Dan Dieter began working for the City in August of 2015 as a part-time Library Assistant where he continues to serve today. Congratulations, Dan, and thank you for your service!

City Recorder Payne read a statement from Dieter. He thanked the City for all that is being done during the pandemic. He appreciates the support for the Library's programs and services.

Council members expressed their appreciation of Dieter.

# 2. Chamber of Commerce Semi-Annual Report

Susana Hensley, Dana Lathrope, Dan Rocha, and Hailey Iverson were in attendance to give the Chamber report.

Dan reviewed the report:

- Reviewed the current Board members. The President position is currently vacant.
- Due to the lack of funding with COVID, they had to lay off Executive Director Chrissy Marquardt. She does continue to volunteer for the Chamber.
- Funds from a PPE loan has provided the ability to hire a part-time office assistant. Dana Lathrope is currently filling that position during the recruitment process.
- The InRoads Community Center is available to rent for members and non-members.
- Implemented a Code of Conduct. All Chamber volunteers are required to sign it. The goal is for clear expectations to be set for Chamber volunteers.
- Temporary building tenant Birch Media. They are filming the TV show, The Crypt in St. Helens right now. The moved in in mid-July and will be here through September.
- There are six active committees:
  - Membership Committee
  - o Coffee & Commerce Committee
  - Marketing Committee
  - o Education Committee
  - o Events Committee
  - Building Use Committee

# 3. Columbia County Economic Team (CCET) Semi-Annual Report - *Paul Vogel, Interim Executive Director*

Interim CCET Executive Director Paul Vogel was in attendance to give the CCET report. It is great to follow the momentum of the Chamber report.

- Produce a daily newsletter.
- Update the website every two weeks.
- There is a great concern for childcare services. Businesses are impacted by shifting schedules and staffing to accommodate childcare. Immediate and sustainable actions are needed.
- Have had good engagement with the chambers. They have been sharing resources, ideas, and suggestions.
- Helped Birch Media coordinate with the Chamber for a facility. It has brought spending to small businesses and restaurants in St. Helens.
- Keep It Local has been coordinating regularly with the chambers. The focus this fall will be around training. The business environment has changed, and businesses need tools.
- The PPE Store has increased traffic by about 50% over the last couple weeks. They are at the Fairgrounds every Friday afternoon providing high quality masks, gloves, and sanitizer.
- The most important thing that they have been able to do is the Small Business Emergency Grant Program. They have about \$250,000. There were 52 total awards for \$210,000 representing businesses all around the County.
- Col-Pac received a couple grants that will be available for small business services.
- There are five large industrial businesses pending in Columbia County. More than half of those
  proposals are for St. Helens sites. They have been collaborating with the Port and the cities. They
  are anxious to organize their marketing so they can be more proactive in attracting clients.
- Collaboration with the City has been terrific. The City has made good use of CRF funding by supporting community organizations. Assistance from Government Affairs and Project Support Specialist Rachael Barry has been very valuable.

- Met with the prospective new owner of the Armstrong building last week.
- Active in tourism. Participated in a tourism call that involved much of the coast. The coast is having a difficult time with a lot of disrespect and trash. Columbia County tourism has increased positively with camping, parks, trails, and kayaking.
- An Executive Director search is underway. He is the interim, as well as a candidate.
- They are completing their membership renewal for CCET. The renewal rate has been very good.

Discussion about childcare. CCET has partnered with NW Childcare Resource and Referral. Their priority is to help provide energy and support but not lead it.

Discussion about expanding outdoor tourism. The Port is looking at expanding their facilities to increase camping, kayaking, and canoeing. The CCET Board allocated \$25,000 towards interpretive signage on the CZ Trail. Money was received from Travel Oregon to complete the historical kiosk program. They are trying to gather data from the hotels to get a sense of occupancy.

Councilor Carlson talked about County-owned facilities being dated and aged. There is a lot of real estate here, but restrooms are old and not accessible to all folks. Paul will share that feedback with the County. Some of those facilities have not received funding due to lack of capacity in the past. They are seeing many more new users now.

# 4. Report on Community Survey - Rachael

Government Affairs and Project Support Specialist Rachael Barry was in attendance to give a report on the community survey. She thanked everyone for their support on this endeavor. A copy of the report is included in the archive packet for this meeting.

Walsh talked about this being a benchmark and conducting a survey every five years to see growth. Discussion of the next survey including questions about education in partnership with the school district.

# 5. Review Proposed Bench Donation for McCormick Park Off-Leash Dog Area

A copy of the request is included in the archive packet for this meeting.

Councilor Topaz questioned why the Council reviews bench requests. Council President Morten explained that the Parks & Trails Commission and Arts & Cultural Commission make a recommendation to Council. There was an incident several years ago that created this process. City Council has the final say where something will go but they need recommendations from the two commissions first. Interim Public Works Director Nelson added that the City adopted a formal policy several years ago for accepting donated items.

Stuart Peterson reported that his mother-in-law, Nancy Stutzman, passed away on July 25. She enjoyed watching the dogs run and play. The bench will be in her memory.

Council will make a decision at tonight's regular session.

# 6. Employee Wellness Committee's Proposed Bicycle Giveaway Volunteer Program - Jenny/Shanna

Associate Planner Jenny Dimsho and Recreation Manager Shanna Duggan were in attendance to make the request to the Council. A copy of the proposal is included in the archive packet for this meeting.

Duggan reported that the bike volunteer program began based on a surplus of bicycles at the Police Department. The former Bicycle & Pedestrian Commission used to service the bikes and then distribute them to the public. That has not happened in a few years since the Commission was combined with the Parks & Trails Commission. The bicycles are now at the Recreation Center. The goal is to make the repairs and distribute to the public for free. It would be a good partnership with staff and community.

The Parks & Trails Commission has donated \$500 to the program, as well as volunteer time. The proposal is for City staff to donate up to two hours of volunteer time working on the bicycles.

Councilor Topaz suggested a program that allows the kids to help fix the bicycles and a bicycle rental program. Duggan responded that this is a pilot program. Her overall goal is to get the community involved but it is not as feasible right now during the pandemic.

Council will make a decision at tonight's regular session.

# 7. City Hall Requests - Office Updates - John/Matt

City Administrator John Walsh reviewed the request. A copy is included in the archive packet for this meeting. The request stems from the hiring of a Public Works Director and needing to rearrange staff locations to create space.

Assistant City Administrator Matt Brown showed the proposed floor plan of the upstairs.

Councilor Topaz suggested bringing in a structural engineer and re-wiring the entire area. Brown confirmed that they will be re-wiring the upstairs. The Building Official will ensure all building codes are met.

Council will make a decision at tonight's regular session.

# 8. Strategic Action Plan Update

Brown reported that there are three updates for tonight's agenda:

- Language was added to three job descriptions for board/commission support.
- Additional work is needed with Mackenzie for the Police Needs Assessment.
- Council received a list of City-owned properties. Does Council want to discuss those properties at a future meeting? Council concurred.

# 9. City Administrator Report

- The Planning Commission meeting was Zoom-bombed last week. Brown reviewed the proposed Zoom meeting policies and guidelines. One change is that it requires all boards and commissions to hold Zoom meetings, rather than in-person meetings, unless approved by Council. There will be a lot more management of the meetings to reduce the risk of Zoom bombs.
- There is an item on tonight's agenda to award the timber sale contract. They are working on a long-term sustainable revenue stream.
- There is an agreement on tonight's agenda with Maul Foster Alongi for Sykes Road Reservoir Feasibility Study.
- CCET talked about Cares Act Funding. The City has distributed funds to community partners.
  Funds have been made available for losses from cancelled cultural and community events. The
  City should be able to recoup some of the costs from 13 Nights on the River and Spirit of
  Halloweentown.
- There has been criticism about the safety of 13 Nights on the River and Spirit of Halloweentown. They are following all safety and cleaning guidelines.
- Tina has been working on a Kite Club. Someone wants to donate a small Conex box, which can be placed on the Waterfront property to hold kites for checkout.

Mayor Scholl assured the public that the City will cancel the Spirit of Halloweentown activities if it looks like there is a threat to the community. He requested a full report of the proposal and safety measures in place.

Council President Morten reported that he has received complaints from seven people about Spirit of Halloweentown activities. It is important to share information about what safety measures are in place. That is the most inquiries that he is had about any issue in such a short time.

Walsh will request Tina give a full report tonight.

- Continuing to secure Waterfront funding with the State.
- There has been some confusion with the Public Works Director recruitment. William Daniel withdrew from the position. He asked for clarification on how to proceed with the recruitment.

Council President Morten is not in favor of opening it back up to interview the candidate who did not show up to the in-person interview. The top two candidates scored very closely.

Councilor Topaz believes it sets a precedent if they continue to go to the next candidate. The candidate that did not show up had valid reasons.

Councilor Locke recommends going with the second recruit, based on past practice. If that does not pan out, they can recruit new applicants.

Councilor Carlson is okay with going with the second candidate or re-advertising for new applicants. She wants to do what is best for the community. The candidates scored very closely.

Mayor Scholl recommends starting the recruitment process over. There was a long gap of time between the application submittal deadline and the interviews. He would like to deliberate the same day after the interview with legal counsel in attendance.

Discussion ensued.

Brown suggested not involving City staff in the interview process if Council is not going to consider their opinion. Mayor Scholl agreed. It is a Council decision.

Council will make a decision of how to proceed at tonight's meeting.

Mayor Scholl excused himself and turned the meeting over to Council President Morten at 3:31 p.m.

- Sand Island is booked every weekend. It has been very successful. There was a small picnic shelter over there that will be rebuilt larger.
- Received an email today from Art Leskowich about the Wilsonville Concrete Products lease. He has environmental concerns about the sediment underneath the leased area.

Councilor Topaz reported that there was discussion in January about an RFP for a tourism director. He requested it be added to an agenda to discuss and give staff direction. **OTHER BUSINESS - None ADJOURNMENT** – 3:36 p.m. **EXECUTIVE SESSION -** No Executive Session was held. Respectfully submitted by Lisa Scholl, Deputy City Recorder. ATTEST: Kathy Payne, City Recorder Rick Scholl, Mayor



# **COUNCIL REGULAR SESSION**

Wednesday, August 19, 2020

# DRAFT MINUTES

This meeting was held electronically via Zoom.

# 7:00 PM - CALL REGULAR SESSION TO ORDER

# **MEMBERS PRESENT**

Mayor Rick Scholl Council President Doug Morten Councilor Keith Locke Councilor Ginny Carlson Councilor Stephen R. Topaz

## STAFF PRESENT

John Walsh, City Administrator Matt Brown, Assistant City Administrator Kathy Payne, City Recorder Sue Nelson, Interim Public Works Director Tina Curry, Event Coordinator

# **OTHERS**

Stuart Peterson

## **PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE**

Mayor Scholl recited the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Scholl read the City Council mantra.

**VISITOR COMMENTS** – *Limited to five (5) minutes per speaker* No visitor comments.

# AWARD BID/CONTRACT

- 1. Salmonberry Timber Sale to Olympic Forest Products (RSG) at \$624 per 1,000 BF
- 2. Purchase of Mower to Stark Street Lawn & Garden for \$13,549.47

**Motion:** Motion made by Carlson, seconded by Topaz to approve '1' and '2' above. Voting Yea: Scholl, Morten, Locke, Carlson, Topaz

# APPROVE AND/OR AUTHORIZE FOR SIGNATURE

- 3. Additional Services Agreement with Mackenzie for Police Needs Assessment
- 4. Agreement with Maul Foster Alongi for Sykes Road Reservoir Feasibility
- 5. Extension of Concession Agreement with Shiver Me Ice Cream Mobile Truck
- Contract Payments

Councilor Topaz called for a point of order having to do with the Maul Foster Alongi (MFA) contract. It should be put out for bid since it is not a continuation of work. They did not complete the previous two contracts, which included the public description of what they did or what they found.

City Administrator Walsh reported that the work is not complete for their two open projects. That is because of the need to have a meaningful engagement, not because of them. There was no end date on the contracts. Contracts were streamlined several years ago to allow for this type of procurement. There is a special services agreement with them for various types of work, such as this.

Councilor Topaz sees technical problems in their preliminary report. Two parts contradict each other. According to City Code, they need to start over. Walsh responded that there is a resolution that addresses those issues specifically.

Councilor Topaz sees big mistakes and wants people to know that MFA is not doing a good job. Walsh pointed out that DEQ has approved the reports MFA has submitted. Councilor Topaz added that he has submitted a report to DEQ as well. Council President Morten asked for Councilor Topaz to send Council copies of what he submits to DEQ. He argued that MFA has been our environmental consultant. They have one of the finest reputations for environmental cleanup in North America. Walsh confirmed that they are our Environmental Engineer of record.

Councilor Carlson requested regular updates from MFA.

Mayor Scholl reminded the Council that this is about the reservoir on Sykes Road. It is a perfect location for a water tower. He asked Interim Public Works Director Nelson to explain the request. Nelson reported that the contract is to look and see if the site is suitable to accommodate a water reservoir.

Discussion ensued.

**Motion:** Motion made by Carlson, seconded by Locke to approve '3' through '6' above. Voting Yea: Scholl, Morten, Locke, Carlson; Voting Nay: Topaz

# **APPOINTMENTS TO CITY BOARDS & COMMISSIONS - None**

#### **CONSENT AGENDA FOR ACCEPTANCE**

- 8. Parks & Trails Commission Minutes dated July 13, 2020
- 9. Planning Commission Minutes dated July 14, 2020

**Motion:** Motion made by Carlson, seconded by Topaz to approve '8' and '9' above. Voting Yea: Mayor Scholl, Council President Morten, Councilor Locke, Councilor Carlson, Councilor Topaz

# **CONSENT AGENDA FOR APPROVAL**

- 10. Council Special Session, Work Session, Executive Session, and Regular Session Minutes dated July 29 and August 5, 2020
- 11. Amendment to Administrative Billing Specialist Job Description
- 12. Amendment to Library Assistant Job Description
- 13. Amendment to Public Works Office Assistant Job Description
- 14. OLCC Licenses
- 15. Accounts Payable Bill Lists

**Motion:** Motion made by Carlson, seconded by Topaz to approve '10' through '15' above. Voting Yea: Scholl, Morten, Locke, Carlson, Topaz

# **WORK SESSION ACTION ITEMS**

## Park Bench Donation

**Motion:** Motion made by Carlson, seconded by Topaz to accept the park bench donation. Voting Yea: Scholl, Morten, Locke, Carlson, Topaz

# Wellness Committee Proposal

**Motion:** Motion made by Carlson, seconded by Topaz to approve the Wellness Committee proposal. Voting Yea: Scholl, Morten, Locke, Carlson, Topaz

# **Zoom Meeting Policy**

**Motion:** Motion made by Carlson, seconded by Morten to approve the Zoom Meeting Policy. Voting Yea: Scholl, Morten, Locke, Carlson, Topaz

# **Upstairs Remodel**

**Motion:** Motion made by Morten, seconded by Carlson to approve the upstairs remodel. Voting Yea: Scholl, Morten, Locke, Carlson, Topaz

# Public Works Director Job Posting Process

**Motion:** Motion made by Carlson, seconded by Topaz to re-advertise for the Public Works Director position. Voting Yea: Scholl, Morten, Locke, Carlson, Topaz

Discussion of job posting. Consensus of Council to post the position the same as last time and have Walsh involved in the process.

# Report on Tourism

Mayor Scholl reported that there are concerns from the community about holding Spirit of Halloweentown events during the pandemic.

Event Coordinator Tina Curry reviewed Spirit of Halloweentown activities:

- Will take safety precautions.
- Supports local charities and businesses.
- Limiting ticket sales to only 250 guests on the weekends.
- Walk-ins to the Spirit of Halloweentown area will not be allowed without a ticket between 10 a.m.
   5 p.m. on Saturdays and 10 a.m.
   4 p.m. on Sundays.
- Will follow all State guidelines.
- Most activities will be held outside.
- Temperatures will be taken at check-in.
- People inside the area will be required to wear a badge.
- There will be some celebrity appearances. Tickets will be required.
- There will not be a pumpkin lighting.
- There are no activities that encourage people gathering in one location.
- The parades are not taking place.
- Activities can be viewed at www.spiritofhalloweentown.com.

Council President Morten expressed concerns about the restaurants downtown. Tina responded that she has spoken with businesses. They all know what is going on. The public will still be able to access the restaurants and theater. They are not inside the fenced area. Every ticket includes parking this year. Full refunds will be issued if the Governor shuts the event down.

Councilor Topaz asked if the City is liable if someone contracts the virus while they are here. Tina responded that there is a general liability policy. Council President Morten recalls that this was discussed during the high school graduation. We just need to notify Insurance Agent Chris Iverson.

Councilor Topaz asked if the haunted house will be in operation. Tina confirmed it will be. Councilor Topaz said the building requires fire detection and fire suppressions for people inside. Tina said they are in compliance with permits. They can only operate the haunted house for 90 days.

Councilor Carlson confirmed that anyone can come during the week and outside those hours on the weekend to visit the area and take pictures.

Councilor Topaz asked if tourism has allocated funds for police overtime. Tina responded that she has no expectation of the police being at the events.

# **MAYOR SCHOLL REPORTS**

- The Chamber of Commerce presentation was great earlier today. Through adversity, they are really coming together and making things happen there. They are doing a great job and have a great board.
- The CCET presentation was good, too. There is good collaboration with the Chamber and the Port. If you are looking for PPE, go out to the fairgrounds on Friday.
- The City is doing great. We are still chugging along. We were talking earlier about the Waterfront project and two different funding sources to move forward.

## **COUNCIL MEMBER REPORTS**

Council President Morten reported...

- It is good to be back. He expressed his sincere gratitude to staff and Council members for their encouraging thoughts during his recent accident. He appreciates the camaraderie.
- He has heard a lot of complaints about parking at the Marina, because of the increased use of Sand Island. He suggested the City enter into an agreement for the Marina to obtain some parking along the right-of-way down there.
- Tina's Spirit of Halloweentown report was very helpful.
- He is really encouraged with what has been happening at Dalton Lake but has a concern. Lynne
  Pettit was told that they were not to contact the City police if they had any problems down
  there. However, there is an agreement with ODOT to manage Dalton Lake. That is an issue if the
  police are not going to respond.

Assistant City Administrator Brown just received a message from Police Chief Greenway. Dalton Lake is in the County's jurisdiction. The Sheriff's Office would respond to calls for that area. Shortly after Greenway started here, there was a policy decision that the City would not be responding to calls outside of their jurisdiction. Discussion ensued. It was the consensus of the Council to continue the discussion at the next work session when Greenway can be in attendance.

Councilor Locke reported...

- Cascades is having some issues with COVID and are short staffed. Number three is shut down. He will find out why.
- For your information...1,000 board feet would be approximately two logs, 32' long and 20" in diameter.

Councilor Carlson reported...

- Good to have Council President Morten back.
- Encouraged by the positive report from CCET. It was a big difference from reports received a year ago.
- Youth Council continues to stay in contact and focus on service projects.

Councilor Topaz reported...

- Earlier in the work session, they discussed doing an RFP for a tourism director. That was not brought up tonight. City Recorder Payne confirmed that it will be on the next work session agenda.
- What is going to happen to the homeless when they have no place warm to stay during the day?
   He encouraged groups to start strategizing ways to support them, such as using the Recreation Center or Fairgrounds.

**OTHER BUSINESS - None** 

**ADJOURNMENT** – 8:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by Lisa Scholl, Deputy	City Recorder.	
ATTEST:		
Kathy Payne, City Recorder		

**Draft Minutes** 

August 19, 2020

Council Regular Session